
Covenant Protestant Reformed Church 
Ballymena, NI 

19 April, 2018 
 
Dear saints in the 
Protestant Reformed Churches,  
 
Translations 
The last two months have been very fruitful with 
regard to Reformed translations (www.cprf. 
co.uk/languages.htm).  We have received 44 
articles in 8 different languages, plus Hungarian 
subtitles to a video in which Prof. Hanko answers a 
question from Patrick Duerr from Covenant of 
Grace PRC. 

The Belgic Confession is now on the CPRC 
website in Armenian, thanks to an Armenian 
brother living in Germany.  This is the first time 
that this creed has been put on-line.  It may even 
be the first time anyone has translated the Belgic 
Confession into Armenian. 

Ivan Ortu in Sardinia sent us 5 Italian translations.  
We received 2 chapters of Prof. Engelsma’s Hyper-
Calvinism and the Call of the Gospel in Russian, 
as well as 2 Spanish translations. 

Irini Furxhi of the Limerick Reformed Fellowship 
(LRF) has become our first translator to send us 
materials in two different languages.  As a Greek 
citizen with Albanian parents, she knows both 
tongues.  From her, we have gotten 8 Greek and 4 
Albanian articles. 

The 10 recent German translations bring our total 
in that language to 170.  With the 12 new 
Hungarian translations, we now have 234 articles 
in that tongue. 

These translations are definitely reaching people.  
In fact, so far in April, 15 of the 20 most hit 
articles on our website are in languages other than 
English.  It is not an exaggeration to say that our 
translations receive more hits than our English 
articles! 

Our Translators Fund is very low, since we have 
lately posted a number of boxes of RFPA and 
British Reformed Fellowship (BRF) books to our 
hard working translators in various parts of the 
world.  If you would like to contribute to this 
worthy cause, please contact me (pastor 
@cprc.co.uk). 
 
Ministry of the Word 
“Earnestly Contending for the Faith” is the theme 
for our ongoing sermon series on the Epistle of 
Jude (www.youtube.com/user/CPRCNI).  So far 

we have covered the first eleven verses.  This 
Sunday morning’s text describes false teachers:  
“These are spots in your feasts of charity, when 
they feast with you, feeding themselves without 
fear: clouds they are without water, carried about 
of winds; trees whose fruit withereth, without fruit, 
twice dead, plucked up by the roots; Raging waves 
of the sea, foaming out their own shame; 
wandering stars, to whom is reserved the blackness 
of darkness for ever” (Jude 12-13). 

Our Tuesday morning Bible study recently treated 
the feast of Pentecost in the Old Testament and its 
fulfilment in Acts 2.  Having covered all three of 
ancient Israel’s pilgrimage feasts, we are now 
considering the relationship between 
Passover/Unleavened Bread, Pentecost and 
Tabernacles, especially noting that Passover, 
fulfilled in Christ crucified (I Cor. 5:7), comes first 
and is the basis for the other feasts. 

Last night, we had our nineteenth class on “Holy 
Baptism” (Belgic Confession 34).  For the last two 
months of these classes, we have been considering 
the inclusion of the children of believers in the 
kingdom of the Messiah, as prophesied in Isaiah 
40-61, Jeremiah 31-32, and Ezekiel 34-37, and as 
described in the four gospel accounts and I 
Corinthians (www.cprf.co.uk/audio/belgiccon-
fessionclass.htm).  It has been very helpful to see 
so much Scripture teaching the Reformed view of 
covenant seed in the New Testament age and not 
that of the Baptists (the little children of believers 
cannot repent and believe, and so cannot be 
baptized). 

“Feed my lambs” (John 21:15) is Christ’s 
command to Peter and to the whole of His New 
Testament church.  Upon the conclusion of the 
CPRC catechism classes, we had our end of year 
tests.  They were all marked today and the 
covenant children did well. May God bless His 
Word to the next generation of the church! 
 
Visitors 
The CPRC enjoyed the visits of Herman and Lindy 
Hanko (Grace PRC), Ed and Jessica Hanko 
(Lynden PRC), and Stephanie Van Maanen (Hull 
PRC) in March. 

The Ramsay family (Dan, Katie, Olivia, Caleb, 
and Sophia) from Bristol, England, stayed with us 
(30 March-2 April).  Dan has bought a number of 
copies of Saved by Grace, by Prof. Cammenga and 
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Rev. Hanko to give to friends, and has attended 
several lectures in South Wales. Mary and I had 
dinner with the Ramsays in their home some 
months ago, and it was lovely to have them with us 
for a long weekend. 

Candidate Jonathan Langerak was Rev. 
McGeown’s pulpit supply in the Limerick 
Reformed Fellowship (LRF), while he was in 
America for his wedding and honeymoon with 
Larisa (De Jong).  So the CPRC asked Cand. 
Langerak to bring a word of edification to us on 
Sunday 8 April, while I led the worship in the LRF.  
His grandparents, Harry and Evelyn Langerak, 
joined him for part of his time in Limerick and all 
of his time in Ballymena, so they were all able to 
join the congregation for tea after the Sunday 
evening service.  The three Langeraks brought a lot 
of RFPA books with them and stayed at the CPRC 
manse, so we were able to fellowship with them 
and show them around parts of N. Ireland (4-9 
April). 
 

 
Rev. Stewart (in back) with Harry, Evelyn, 

and grandson Candidate Jonathan Langerak 
 
At present, Shimone Spyker from Perth, Western 
Australia is staying with us (17-23 April).  She has 
just returned from Northern Ireland’s north coast 
with a sun tan, for today is the sunniest and hottest 
day in 2018 for us. 
 
Others 
The Ballymena Guardian published an article I 
sent them about Marco Barone’s book, Luther’s 
Augustinian Theology of the Cross: The 
Augustinianism of Martin Luther’s Heidelberg 
Disputation and the Origins of Modern Philosophy 
of Religion (12 April, 2018).  A member of the 
CPRC, Marco lives in Ballymena, and the 
Heidelberg Disputation occurred exactly 500 years 
ago this very month (25-26 April, 1518).  Marco’s 
excellent book is available on-line through the 
publisher, Wipf and Stock, as well as Amazon, etc. 

Mary and I will be in Grand Rapids during the 
week of Synod, DV, for I am this year’s delegate 

from the CPRC.  While there, I am to give a 
speech on “Gottschalk:  Medieval Confessor of 
God’s Absolute Sovereignty” in Trinity PRC (13 
June).  On the Sunday after Synod, I am to preach 
in Crete PRC and Bethel PRC in Chicagoland (17 
June). 
 

 
Bishop John Hooper Monument 

 
There are places still available at the 2018 British 
Reformed Fellowship (BRF) Conference in 
Hebron Hall, Cardiff (21-28 July).  While in South 
Wales to give a speech on “Angels as Messengers 
of the Lord” (12 April, 2018), Mary and I visited 
Gloucester, a destination of one of the Conference 
day trips.  It is a beautiful town with an impressive 
cathedral, historic docks, and scenic walks.  It has 
a lot of Christian interest, for it is the birthplace of 
George Whitefield (the eighteenth-century 
evangelist), the place of the first Sunday school, 
and the location of the martyrdom of Bishop John 
Hooper (9 February, 1555) under Bloody Mary, 
etc.  For more information on the BRF Conference 
on “The Reformed Family—According to the 
Word of God” with Prof. David Engelsma and 
Rev. Andy Lanning, check out this website 
(http://brfconference.weebly.com).  All are warmly 
welcome! 

Please continue to pray for your sister church in 
Northern Ireland and the Limerick Reformed 
Fellowship.  May the Lord be with you all, 
 

Rev. & Mary Stewart 

http://brfconference.weebly.com/
http://www.youtube.com/user/CPRCNI?feature=mhee#g/c/49CF0018BC1B5912

